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May 20, 2004

Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for the Council’s consideration and approval, an ordinance “authorizing the King County Executive to execute an amendment to the 1976 Memorandum Agreement regarding the Interstate 90 (I-90) corridor.”

This agreement will set the stage for improving I-90 so that our transit vehicles have dedicated HOV facilities in both directions.  It will also provide the facilities necessary to allow for High Capacity Transit (HCT) between Seattle and the Eastside.

For the last several years, King County staff have been participating in a working group studying the I-90 corridor, examining alternatives that would provide two-way HOV and transit access on the facility.  Currently, the express lanes on the facility operate westbound in the AM peak and eastbound in the PM peak.  Our buses in the off-peak direction are unreliable and often behind schedule.  This has increased operating costs for both Sound Transit and King County Metro and resulted in frustration and delays for carpools and vanpools as well.

After much work, in June 2003, the parties to the I-90 Steering Committee agreed to recommend what is know as Alternative R-8A as the preliminary preferred alternative for the corridor.  R8-A will add HOV lanes to general-purpose lanes of the roadway and floating bridge, while initially keeping the center roadway for HOV users and Mercer Island residents operating in its current configuration.

But construction of R8-A also sets the stage for the conversion of the center roadway to High Capacity Transit, such as light rail.  The additional capacity provided by the new HOV lanes makes this possible.  Recent studies by the Puget Sound Regional Council show that there is already demand in the corridor to support HCT across the lake.  Connecting Bellevue and Seattle with HCT should be one of the key components of any Phase II Sound Transit program.  

The amendment to the 1976 agreement is needed for several reasons.  The 1976 agreement was very useful in bringing all the parties to the table almost thirty years ago. The agreement paved the way for the construction and completion of I-90 across Lake Washington and its connection to Interstate 5.  Since that time, King County and Metro have been merged into one government and Sound Transit has been created.  

Sound Transit is included as a signatory to the amendment (although not to the underlying agreement).  The amendment sets the stage for a series of actions that will lead to the conversion of the facility to the R8-A configuration as a prelude to putting HCT across the lake.

The agreement language has been very carefully crafted and agreed to by all the signatories to the 1976 agreement and by Sound Transit.  The City of Bellevue approved the agreement at its meeting of April 26, 2004 without amendment.  

The agreement recognizes the tremendous importance that the corridor plays in the economic vitality of the region.  Those of you who were around in the mid seventies know what a contentious issue I-90 was.  The agreement before you was forged in a spirit of compromise and cooperation that I only rarely see in the region regarding transportation issues.  

All parties have agreed to this amendment.  All parties have recognized that more reliable two-way transit access is needed on I-90.  All parties have agreed to a configuration that includes high capacity transit in the center roadway to be implemented upon completion of studies and approval of funding.  And all parties have recognized the importance of maintaining bicycle and pedestrian access in the corridor.

I hope the agreement meets with your approval.  Subsequent to the action of the Council and the cities, the agreement will be forwarded to the Sound Transit Board and then the Washington State Transportation Commission.  

Should you have any questions regarding the agreement, please contact Harold Taniguchi, Director of King County Department of Transportation, at (206) 684-1481, or David Hopkins, Regional Transportation Manager in my office, at (206) 296-4628.  Harold and David served as the negotiators for King County in drafting the amendment language.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


David Hopkins, Regional Transportation Manager, King County Executive Office


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold Taniguchi, Director, King County Department of Transportation

Joni Earl, Executive Director, Sound Transit


Agnes Govern, Acting Chief Operating Officer, Sound Transit


Rich Conrad, City Manager, Mercer Island


Goran Sparmaan, Transportation Director, City of Bellevue


Grace Crunican, Director, Seattle Department of Transportation


Judy Giniger, Washington State Department of Transportation

